MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
June 8, 2015
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, June 8, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 

 In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Stephen Kraft  




Councilmember Terry Crow




Councilmember Michael Glickert                                               





Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Also in attendance was City Manager Lehman Walker. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Councilmember Carr made a motion to amend the agenda by moving item number 4 under New Business to item number 1, since it would impact the budget.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow and failed by a majority voice vote.

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve the agenda as presented, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried by a majority, with Nay votes from Councilmembers Carr and Crow
D. PROCLAMATIONS
1. Proclamation for Leo A. Drey for his service as a philanthropist and leader in environmental advocacy.  Mayor Welsch presented the proclamation to Kay Drey.  
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. May 26, 2015, Study Session – 2016 budget minutes were moved by Councilmember Jennings and were seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Councilmember Crow stated that he was absent during both meetings and wished to abstain from voting.
Voice vote on Councilmember Jennings' motion carried unanimously.

2. May 26, 2015, Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Sharpe, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS 
G. SWEARING IN 
1. Elaine Henton to be sworn in to the Senior Commission at a later date.
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Adams stated that on April 13th she submitted comments regarding the possibility that a breach of duty would occur if Councilmember Carr elected to testify and provide false information against the City.  After obtaining a copy of a transcript, she now had proof that it happened.  
Ms. Adams state that councilmember Carr’s deposition was voluntary on her part and made false remarks against the City and its employees.  Ms. Adams stated that she would be greatly disappointed if Council did not take any action.  Ms. Adams read excerpts from the transcript of Ms. Carr’s deposition into the record along with her own comments, wherein Councilmember Carr testified on behalf of Plaintiff Evelyn Shields-Benford against the City.  
· Ms. Adams stated that “Page 3 indicates that Councilmember Carr's deposition was voluntary and not taken subject to a subpoena.  

· Ms. Adams stated that Page 25; Councilmember Carr indicates that the City has had no new services since the restructuring which is untrue and said that was perjury.

· Ms. Adams stated that Page 27; Councilmember Carr admits that she is not aware of any disparaging letters from Mr. Walker about Ms. Benford, but she would not be surprised if there were some such letters  
· Ms. Adams stated that Page 33; Councilmember Carr states, "Mr. Walker and I are not getting along.  It's his choice.  He is making it difficult for me to do my job.  I'm not sure why we don't get along".  

· Ms. Adams stated that Page 37; Councilmember Carr states, "I believe it is because I discovered that Mr. Walker was spending more money than he was allowed to spend".

· Ms. Adams stated that Page 39; Councilmember Carr was asked "Have you ever felt the City violated Federal laws?"  Her response was, "I definitely feel discriminated against as a woman.  Councilmember Crow was told that if he ran for Mayor no Black person would vote for him because he was mean to Mr. Walker."  Ms Adams then stated that Ms.Carr then goes on to discuss an email sent by Lynn Ricci during the 2010 election campaign which was in no way evidence of any City discriminatory employment practices.  

· Ms. Adams stated that on Page 42 reveals that Councilmember Carr voluntarily disclosed an anonymous letter that she received complaining of discrimination by Richard Wilson, and then testified, "I cannot talk to employees and I fear it would create a hostile environment if I pursued that"
Ms. Adams stated that the City Attorney was not present to make sure that elected officials would not commit perjury against the City.  Ms. Adams stated that because of her blatant disloyalty to the City that Ms. Adams could take Ms. Carr’s deposition and she will either be forced to tell the truth or suffer the consequences of further perjury.  
Ms. Adams stated that Councilmember Carr’s deposition was voluntary on her part and made false remarks against the City and its employees.  Ms. Adams stated that she would be greatly disappointed if Council did not take any action.  Ms. Adams asked that her written comments and excerpts of Councilmember’s Carr deposition be attached to the minutes.  
Dr. Angela Lumba, 6934 Kingsbury Boulevard, St. Louis, MO 63130

Dr. Lumba, a physician at the St. Louis Children's Hospital provided Council and the community with information about a trial being conducted on Status Epilepticus, a life-threatening condition in which the brain is in a state of persistent seizures.  Informational brochures were made available for anyone interested in participating.   

Kristine Hendrix, 105 Meyer Street, University City, MO

Ms. Hendrix stated that she was appearing on behalf of her friends and fellow activists for Black Lives Matter who are asking that a full investigation be conducted regarding the unnecessary and excessive use of force that occurred on Friday, June 5, 2015, outside of Fitz's Restaurant.  She stated that up until this point activists have applauded U City for its handling of protests that have taken place in the Loop, and they would like to be reassured that when they are patronizing the Loop as customers, they can do so without fear of police retribution.
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
1. Zoning map amendment for 7505 Pershing Ave and 415 N. Hanley from Single Family Residential District (SR) to Medium Density Residential District (MR)
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:51 p.m., and hearing no requests to speak, the hearing was closed at 6:52 p.m.

2. Zoning map amendment for 7511 Pershing Ave from Single Family Residential District (SR) to Medium Density Residential District (MR)
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:52 p.m.

Citizen's Comments 
Chuck Wallis, 433 North Hanley, University City, MO

Mr. Wallis asked whether the amendment included all three parcels; 415, 7505 and 7511.  Mr. Walker stated that it did include all three parcels.  
     Mr. Wallis asked if the purpose of the rezoning was for the construction of condominiums.  Andrea Riganti, Director of Community Development stated that the Zoning District outlines the permitted and conditional uses, which would include medium density residential.  Should the rezoning be approved, the intended use of the property is for condominiums, which will be brought before Council in a separate application process called the Site Plan.  Ms. Riganti stated that the Zoning District merely permits the medium density residential development to exist in that district and does not provide for or allow a specific development.
Mr. Walker suggested that Mr. Wallis contact him if he had further questions since a public hearing is not an appropriate place for Q & A.
Mayor Welsch concurred and provided Mr. Wallis with an explanation of the public hearing process.  Hearing no further requests to speak, Mayor Welsch closed the public hearing at 6:56 p.m.

J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS
1. RESOLUTION 2015 – 9  A resolution to approve the Fiscal Year 2016 General Fund.  
Councilmember Sharpe moved for approval and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Councilmember Glickert moved to amend the FY 2016 Budget and asked that the $7 million dollars set aside for the Police Department is put in the General Fund without an earmark of how it would be spent.  Councilmember Glickert stated the Police Department deserves better than its current building but he had reservations having this money as a $7 million dollar committed fund balance in the 2016 Budget.  He stated that he would like to see these funds moved back into the unassigned fund balance until Council and this administration had an opportunity to elicit public engagement on this issue.  Councilmember Glickert stated that whether the police station should be renovated or a new facility built, is a complex situation.  Councilmember Kraft seconded the motion.  
Councilmember Crow stated that he appreciated his colleague bringing this motion forward since the budget was submitted in February, and Council was only presented with the $7 million dollar earmarked budget line two weeks ago. He then asked Mr. Walker how he had arrived at this specific number.  Mr. Walker stated that per Council's approval, the City has been designating $1.4 million dollars per year towards a police station in the Capital Improvement Program.  
Mayor Welsch stated that her understanding is that for the past five years the City has been setting aside $1.4 million dollars for the police station in the Assigned Committed Balance.  So it was in the budget presented in February, has been in the budget since 2011, and this year has reached the $7 million dollar mark.  
Councilmember Carr stated that last year when she asked Mr. Walker about the $1.4 million dollar set aside, he had advised her in an email that he was not going to do it that way.  However this year on page ii of Mr. Walker's letter to Council states, "The budget includes $1.4 million dollars from the fund reserve to either renovate the existing annex or build a new police facility and will build upon funds previously set aside for this purpose".  She asked to see documentation from the previous budgets that illustrated this $1.4 million dollar set aside.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's amended motion to move the $7 million dollars back into the Unassigned Fund carried by a majority, with a Nay vote from Mayor Welsch.

Citizen's Comments

Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Adams stated that reading about eliminating funding for Fair U City as proposed by a Councilmember really struck a nerve with her since she has spent the last three days working on the Fair.  She spoke on the Fair’s large attendance, a description of the activities surrounding the Fair and noted that donations from the City provide signage and police protection.
Leif Johnson, 836 Barkley Square, University City, MO

Mr. Johnson voiced his opposition to the proposed reductions for the Commons, aquatic programs and the Community Center.  The City Manager issued the following management policies, procedures and fees for U City parks, recreation and forestry as approved by Council on February 15, 2004 and revised April 21, 2008.  "Basis for Fees and Charges.  In general, those who benefit from the goods and services provided should pay in proportion to the benefits they receive.  The fundamental basis for fees and charges decision-making is a determination of who benefits from the service.  (E).  Social Implications.  It may be desirable to use the fees and charges systems to encourage particular behaviors which enhance the recreational experience for all users.  E-(g).  Alter Demand Patterns.  Encourage reasonable uses of staff time and alter behaviors which disturb other participants.  (g)(2).  Recreation Programs.  Recreation Programs, including leisure, education, special events, fitness and athletic programs will, when considered in their entirety, generate 100 percent of direct, indirect and overhead costs.  Some programs may generate less than 100 percent, but as long as other programs generate over 100 percent they can make up the overall difference.  (g)(3).  Day Camps.  In general day camps will generate enough revenues to cover 100 percent of direct, indirect and overhead costs."  Mr. Johnson asked Council to remove the aforementioned language from the Parks and Recreation Management Policies and Procedures.
Jen Stuhlman, 1499 Urbandale, Florissant, MO

On behalf of the Professional Firefighters of U City, Local 266, Ms. Stuhlman provided Council with information related to the daily staffing breakdowns.  She spoke on the daily minimum required staffing, overtime hours issued and the result in some understaffing and apparatus taken out of service.
Frank Ollendorf, 8128 Cornell, University City, MO

Mr. Ollendorf stated that U City residents deserve full-time career paramedic firefighters, not lower wage, no benefit substitutes.  He asked that the City restore the six paramedic firefighter positions to the budget pending full public review and disclosure of new staffing levels.

Greg Pace, 7171 Westmoreland, University City, MO

Mr. Pace made the following comments:

· With respect to the policies, procedures and fees for U City parks and recreation, the City Manager provided a copy of the policy approved by Council and he simply followed its guidance. 

· GASB-54 was adopted in FY 2011 and discussions setting aside $1.4 million dollars each year for the police station.  Those set asides are not legally binding and are not proper accounting, because under GASB-54 funds must be committed.
· The commitment of funds are not a part of the budget, they can be done at any time by Council.  However Council can approve a deficit budget whereby unassigned funds are used to cover the shortfall.
Mr. Walker informed Council that he had asked the Fire Chief to attend tonight's meeting to address some of the statements made regarding public safety.  
Chief Adam Long, 3501 Utah, St. Louis, MO 63118

Chief Long stated that no U City fire apparatus or medic units have been out of service due to staffing; all calls for service have been answered in a timely manner; no calls have been missed and there are no public safety risks to individuals who live, work and visit U City.

Councilmember Crow stated that he was pleased that Chief Long was in attendance because he was interested in finding out how many municipalities have provided mutual aid to U City in the past month or so.  He stated he had questions he would like to ask Chief Long.    Councilmember Crow noted that under the Charter he has the right of inquiry for any department head. 
Mayor Welsch stated that Council had an opportunity to ask these questions when the budget was initially presented.  Councilmember Crow replied that he had the right to ask questions any time he pleased.  Mayor Welsch agreed, however any comments or questions should be limited to the budget.  Councilmember Crow stated that the budget seeks to eliminate firefighters.  He then asked Mr. Walker how often the U City Fire Department has been available to assist other municipalities.  Mr. Walker stated that while Councilmember Crow does have the right of inquiry, any questions should be provided to staff previously and they could then supply him with answers.

Councilmember Crow asked the Mayor if she was going on record stating that she was not making the Fire Chief available to answer questions at tonight's meeting.  Mayor Welsch stated that she is going on record saying that according to the City Charter she does not direct the work of the Fire Chief or any other staff member in this City, other than the City Clerk and the City Manager.  The Fire Chief works for the City Manager, and the City Manager is making the point that Council has had the opportunity to question the Fire Chief prior to tonight.  She then noted that Council has had five public budget hearings and two budget study sessions to ask questions and Councilmember Crow has chosen not to attend any of them.  Nor has he chosen to sit down with the City Manager and ask him about any questions he may have had.       Councilmember Crow stated that the study sessions had only occurred within the last month, in spite of the fact that he and Councilmember Carr had made several requests to conduct such sessions months ago, that were denied.  He then asked the following questions:

1. Is the summer camp program in the budget for 2016?  Mr. Walker stated that the summer camp program is in the budget for 2015, however at this time it has not been funded for 2016.  He noted that several options to fund the program have been outlined in terms of partnering with other organizations or increasing fees.  If Council desires to have this program in 2016, staff will need to take a look at amending the budget or moving funds from elsewhere.   
2. How did the idea of reducing the hours for public swim time come about and how many citizens will it impact?  Mr. Walker stated that this information was provided at the budget study sessions and came about largely on the basis of staff taking a look at the number of patrons at the pool during particular hours of operation.  This led to the recommendation to reduce the hours during periods of the day when there is minimal usage.  
3. How many police officers does the City anticipate hiring?  Mr. Walker stated that staff is in the process of trying to staff between eight and ten officers.
4. How many of those vacant positions have been in existence for longer than 60 days?  Mr. Walker stated that he was not sure.  

5. How will there be $100,000 of savings generated by the reduction of overtime in the Police Department when there are so many vacancies.
6. Does the Chief, Assistant Chief or Battalion Chiefs assist on fire calls?  Mr. Walker stated that the Battalion Chiefs, yes; the Assistant Chief and Chief, as needed.  

7. When was the last time the Chief or Assistant Chief went on a call?  Chief Long stated that he had assisted with a fire on Roth.  Mr. Walker stated that he could provide more information at a later date.
8. Why is the City reducing the number of firefighters and not making similar cuts in the Police Department?  Mr. Walker stated that the latter part of last year the City retained an independent management consultant firm with extensive experience in reviewing fire departments’ staffing levels across the country.  The firm concluded that the City was overstaffed with the number of firefighters, but no such study has  been made with respect to the Police Department.

9. Is the $168,000 increase in the City Manager's budget still being proposed?  Mr. Walker stated that it was.

10. Are all of the increases for legislative travel expenses for City Council still in the budget?  Mr. Walker stated that they were.

Councilmember Carr made a motion to maintain the current summer camp program in the FY-2016 budget and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.  Councilmember Carr requested a roll call vote.
Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Carr, Glickert, Crow and Sharpe 

NAYS:  Councilmembers Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch

Councilmember Carr made a motion to maintain the funding and hours for recreational programs at Centennial Commons, the Natatorium and Heman Park Pool, as proposed in the February 2016 draft of the FY-2016 budget and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Carr and Crow  

NAYS: Councilmembers Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch

Councilmember Carr stated that she had posed the following questions to Mr. Walker:

1. Considering the heavy use of overtime and the City's apparent inability to meet minimal staffing levels within the last 69 days please explain why the paramedic firefighters are no longer needed and will be eliminated?  Mr. Walker stated that the question as he recalls it was the rationale for reducing the number of positions in the Fire Department which is included in the report.  He stated that he would have to reference the report and provide the information later.

2. Explain how the gap created by the elimination of six paramedic firefighter positions will be filled?  Mr. Walker stated that he would have to reference the report for that information.

Councilmember Carr made a motion to maintain the staffing levels funded in the FY-2015 budget for the Fire Department in the FY-2016 budget and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES:    Councilmembers Carr and Crow 
NAYS:    Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch

Councilmember Carr made a motion to maintain the City Manager's office budget at the FY-2015 funding level and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES:    Councilmembers Carr and Crow 
NAYS: Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch

Councilmember Carr made a motion to reduce the travel expenses in the legislative budget from $12,000 to $9,000 and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES:    Councilmembers Carr and Crow 
NAYS:    Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch

Councilmember Carr stated that she had previously asked for a list of line item changes in the budget which she has not received and therefore felt that her affirmative vote would essentially mean to give carte blanche vote.

Councilmember Glickert noted that the City offers scholarships on a case-by-case basis for the utilization of certain recreational facilities.  He stated that based on his experience and knowledge, those who have less actually use these facilities more than those who have more.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that he recognizes his limits of knowledge and experience and since he does not know how to fight a fire, or how to staff a Fire Department, he must rely on someone who has expertise in this area, like the City Manager, Chief Long and outside consultants.  
     Councilmember Kraft stated that he has talked to staff and listened to his constituents regarding the budget and his conclusion is that there is not a lot of extra money for anything.  He stated that the total budget is separated into three funds and the total revenue is about $26.5 million dollars, of which the budget has an equal amount of spending.  He stated that when he started on Council in 2010 the City Manager then presented a budget with $27.6 million dollars in spending and a deficit of $1.3 million dollars for the proposed FY 2011 budget.  With a new City Manager Lehman Walker, the FY 2011 budget only spent $25.8 million dollars because of efficient practices in management reorganization and enhanced implementations, allowed the City to avoid increase spending, while still maintaining City services.  Councilmember Kraft stated that there is a real need for Council and staff to explain to constituents that budget pressures are real and may continue for years.  Councilmember Kraft then made the following clarifications:

· Monies from the Parks and Capital Improvement Funds cannot be transferred to the General Revenue Fund.  

· Even with passage of the bond issues the General Revenue Fund would not have received any additional monies.

· In August of 2009, Council was discussing a possible deficit of $1.2 million dollars for Fiscal Year 2011.  At that time a colleague from the 1st Ward stated, "We need a Comprehensive Plan.  I think there will be services that we can no longer provide".  He was right and Council has put off the day of reckoning by working with staff to provide five budgets without any significant service cuts.  
Councilmember Kraft acknowledged his support for the Fiscal Year 2016 budget.  

Councilmember Crow thanked everyone for the emails sent to him and his colleagues regarding the budget and made the following comments:

· It was ironic that the City is cutting the public safety budget while increasing the City Manager's budget, as well as City Council's budget.  
· Council, by a majority, and the City Manager presented a bond issue related to the critical need for street repairs, however this budget fails to provide an increased allotment to address these issues.
· There is a need to look at the priorities of this Council and determine whether or not they meet the priorities expressed by the community. 
Councilmember Carr echoed Councilmember Crow's statements adding that this is a budget which causes much pain to residents and no pain to the members of Council.  She stated that if this budget is approved as presented, each member of Council who votes for approval will be personally responsible for gutting the budget of programs and services that this community needs, deserves and pays for.  

Councilmember Kraft made the following comments:

· A large portion of the City Manager's increase is comprised of transfers from other parts of the budget.  

· Based on his regular use of the outdoor pool he would have to admit that often there were twelve lifeguards and three swimmers.  
· When the Park Commission looked at the usage for the Natatorium, other than the U City Swim Club, the average number of swimmers per-day, was five or six, which is understandable because the Natatorium is ancient and not very inviting.  

· If you add up all of Councilmember Carr's amendments, they would equate to $200,000, which would only pave 1,200 square feet of streets.

Councilmember Jennings stated that his father said there are three sides to every story; his side, her side and the truth, and today everyone has just witnessed the consummate political spin.  He stated that personally he would love to see streets repaired, especially in his own ward, since it is his opinion that for years the 3rd Ward has gotten the crumbs.  What he would like to see is seven amicable people come to the table and work together to come up with a solution for these issues.  
Mayor Welsch stated that the City suffers when misinformation is spread around the community by some members of this Council and others.  
· The data does not support insinuations that Council and this administration are putting residents at risk in the funding of emergency services.  
· The City will be cutting overtime by $100,000 because new police officers are being hired.  
· The Fire Department is staffed at the level it should be staffed at  
· She has asked the City Manager and the City continues to answer all mutual aid calls.  May Welsch stated that City’s services have not been cut and it is wrong for members of Council and the community to say otherwise.  


· Mr. Walker's budget has increased because he is funding the Chamber of Commerce, an organization that works to market the City and attract and retain businesses.  Their efforts helped to build the City's tax base, which helps pay for increased services or helps eliminate the need to cut services. 

· Mr. Walker's budget is also being utilized to fund a part-time employee who will work with seniors in the community and assist them in navigating services and programs and help them find needed assistance.  
· The City will still be funding Fair U City, U City in Bloom and the Green Center.  
· She encourages more members of Council to do some traveling to learn from other cities. There is much good going on around the country, and attending some of these sessions can be very helpful. 
Roll Call vote on Councilmember Sharp's motion to approve Resolution 2015 – 9 was:  

AYES:
Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch   

NAYS:
Councilmembers Carr and Crow 
2. RESOLUTION 2015 – 10  A resolution to approve the Fiscal Year 2016 Park and Storm Water Sales Tax Budget.  Introduced by Councilmember Kraft and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Councilmember Kraft stated that the Parks and Capital Improvement Funds together, have about 3.4 million dollars in total revenue which is committed, by law, to parks and capital improvement projects.  While it really should be the City's source of funding for streets and building renovations, in 2003/2004 Council voted to borrow money, which was perfectly legal, to build Centennial Commons, which loses approximately $400,000 a year.  He noted that roughly $900,000 is being paid out of the Parks and Capital Improvement Funds each year in principal and interest for the Certificate of Participation Bonds issued for the construction of Centennial Commons. Those payments will continue until 2022.  
Councilmember Carr asked for a roll call vote.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Carr, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch   
NAYS:  

3. RESOLUTION 2015 – 11  A resolution to approve the Fiscal Year 2016 Capital Improvements Sales Tax Budget.  Introduced by Councilmember Kraft and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Councilmember Carr noted that the community had asked the City to build Centennial Commons.  

     Councilmember Carr stated that up until the recession the City was putting approximately $1.2 million dollars into streets every year.  At that point the then City Manager made the decision to cut the amount of money going into streets, so the three million dollar surplus in 2011 was created by the reduction of staff, freezing salaries and no repairs to streets.  She stated that it is estimated that the City will be getting $2.2 million dollars for the Capital Improvement Sales Tax, which does include a debt service, but her hope is that the City will always have something special that the community decides to do that is financed this way.  Councilmember Carr then asked the following questions:

1. Is it correct that the grant application for the Kingsland Bridge has not been received by the City?  Mr. Walker stated that was correct.

2. When does the City expect to receive it?  Richard Wilson, Director of Public Works, stated that the City has been notified that the grant is forth coming, however the paperwork in which Council would make final approval has not been submitted.

3. Will Council be asked to prepare any ordinances related to the receipt of that grant?  Mr. Wilson stated that he is not sure if it would be in the form of an ordinance or a resolution authorizing the City Manager to enter into a contract with MoDOT.  

4. Is it correct that the City would have to make a match of $29,000 in FY 2016?  Mr. Wilson stated that that was correct.  

5. Is it also correct that the City would have to make a match of $440,000 in FY 2017?  Mr. Wilson stated that that was correct.

Councilmember Carr stated that she does not understand why the City is electing to set aside money received this year, for next year, instead of using it to take care of the streets.  She asked that her unanswered emails be attached to the minutes.  Councilmember Carr moved to use the revenue excess of $371,200 in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund for street and sidewalk improvements and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that in reality the match is closer to $500,000.  And while one could say that they found $420,000 in this budget, since it will not have to be taken out of the receipts until next year, it's really a “smoke and mirrors” way of accounting.  He stated that he would be more supportive of an honest accounting method that simply takes the money out reserves.  

Councilmember Crow stated that he does not believe that Councilmember Carr is saying that there is new money, but thought that most people who pay taxes in U City would rather utilize the money for street repairs today and spend the money for the match in 2017, when it becomes due.  He stated that the majority of Council cannot continue to keep talking out of both sides of their mouths saying that streets are a priority and then provide no funding to repair them.
Councilmember Kraft stated that he is willing to fund streets, he just wants them to be funded honestly out of reserves.  He then asked Mr. Wilson the following questions:

1. Is one possibility to spend this money on streets right now?  Mr. Wilson agreed.  
2. Do you believe the money should be set aside for the match?  Mr. Wilson stated that that was also another possibility.  
3. If Council gave you this money July 1st, when would the street repairs actually is completed?  Mr. Wilson stated that the current process is to do all the concrete work first, which is about a year process.  After that it would put them in a difficult season to get the asphalt work done, so the following year is when the asphalt work would be completed.  

4. The additional $400,000 would not be bid until January or February of next year, so if Council decided today not to spend the money they would still have plenty of time to reconsider their actions?  Mr. Wilson stated that was correct.

Councilmember Crow stated that he is perplexed by the length of time these projects now seem to take, when one of the strategies behind the bond issue was how fast everything was going to be completed.  

Councilmember Carr stated that although she never received an answer for how they would be financed, one of her emails to Mr. Walker questioned whether the streets of Maryland, Northmoor, Tulane, Orchard, Archer and Coolidge would be an asphalt overlay, and the response had been that the overlay would occur in FY 2016.  She noted that if Council puts $300,000 in the budget now, those streets can be repaired now. 
Councilmember Jennings said in his opinion, before any decision is made, the City should conduct a community engagement process that discusses a bond issue and provides citizens with an honest scenario about the state of affairs.

Mayor Welsch reminded her colleagues that Missouri Senate Bill Number 5 was recently passed and in three years it will be mandated that municipalities separate out these sales tax funds in the budget.  She stated that with U City being in the forefront once again in putting the Parks and Capital Improvement monies in separate funds.  Mayor Welsch stated that she would like to address the insinuations made that Council and this administration does not care about the City's streets.  She noted that between Fiscal Years 2012 and 2015 this Council took out more than $4.5 million dollars from reserves to use on streets and sidewalks.  During that same period this administration spent $6,297,400 on streets and sidewalks.    Mayor Welsch noted that once again, these insinuations do not support the data.   
     Mayor Welsch stated that she is anxious to give Mr. Wilson and his staff time to do the work that has already been funded and when that work is finished, then she would be willing to look at finding other sources of funding for additional work.   

Councilmember Jennings called for the question.

On Councilmember Carr's motion to amend the revenue in excess of $371,200 in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund to be used instead for street and sidewalk improvements.

Roll Call vote was:

YES: 
  Councilmembers Carr and Crow.  
NAYS:    Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch   

On Councilmember Kraft's original motion to approve Resolution 2015 - 11 
Roll Call vote was:
AYES:   Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings, Kraft and Mayor Welsch   

NAYS: 
 Councilmembers Carr and Crow. 
4. RESOLUTION 2015 – 12  Requested by Councilmembers Carr and Crow.  A resolution approving a committed fund reserves for street and sidewalk capital improvement.  Introduced by Councilmember Carr and seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.
Councilmember Carr stated that last week Council discussed the proposed Transfer Resolution, and the only revision that was offered was that the selection of which streets would be repaired should be made by Mr. Walker and Mr. Wilson, and not members of Council.  So the amended resolution proposes to take $1.2 million dollars out of reserves to address the worst streets in the City, as designated by the City Manager and Director of Public Works and Parks.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that while he supports spending $1.2 million dollars, all of the “Whereas” phrases contained in the resolution, in his opinion, could put the City at-risk.  So his recommendation would be to delete them from the resolution.  
Councilmember Carr asked Councilmember Kraft whether he had consulted with the City Attorney, since she should be the individual who would make this type of a recommendation  Councilmember Kraft stated that typically budget amendments did not include "Whereas".  Councilmember Carr stated that she had used the standard form for making this resolution.
Councilmember Crow stated that this is a resolution, not a budget amendment and it exemplifies the same type of language used in the resolution for the bond issues.  

Mayor Welsch stated that her belief is that it is not the best accounting practice to take money out of reserves in consecutive years for the same purpose.  Therefore she would not be voting in favor of the resolution.  

Roll Call vote was:

AYES:  Councilmembers Crow, Crow and Kraft
NAYS: Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch   
BILLS

     Introduced by Councilmember Kraft
5. BILL 9263 - An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri, relating to zoning districts established pursuant to Section 400.070 thereof, and enacting in lieu thereof a new official zoning map, thereby amending said map so as to change the classification of property that is located within the City limits of University City at 7511 Pershing Avenue from “SR” – Single Family Residential District to “MR” Medium Density Residential District; and establishing permitted land uses and developments therein; containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Bill 9263 was read for the first time.  
Introduced by Councilmember Glickert
6. BILL 9264 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri, relating to zoning districts established pursuant to Section 400.070 thereof, and enacting in lieu thereof a new official zoning map, thereby amending said map the City limits of University City at 7505 Pershing Avenue and 415 N. Hanley Road from “SR” – Single Family Residential District to “MR” Medium Density Residential District; and establishing permitted land uses and developments therein; containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Bill 9264 was read for the first time.
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Jen Stuhlman, 1499 Urbandale, University City, MO

Ms. Stuhlman stated that as a point of clarification she provided Council with dates when staffing at the Fire Department fell below eleven and trucks were taken out of service.  She stated that the Fire Management Study referenced the minimum staffing levels contained in the expired Collective Bargaining Agreement which is now null and void. 

     Ms. Stuhlman said the statement that no cuts were made to the Fire Department staff, the department had been staffed with 45 members until 2009, wherein that number was decreased to 42, and then later increased to 43 with the appointment of Chief Long.  She stated that the notion of eliminating six positions in the proposed budget would bring the department to an all time low.   
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch named the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Glickert stated that he would agree that Fair U City was incredibly successful, and one of the reasons why is because of the commitment of volunteers who spent a year putting the fair together.  He stated that this is the second month in a row where events provided him with an opportunity to see the best of U City.
     Councilmember Glickert advised Mr. Walker that he would like to see a full-court press with respect to the elimination of litter in the Loop.  He stated that two Friday's ago he brought his mother home from extended care noting that she is doing well and everyone should expect to see her in the front seat at the next meeting.  Councilmember Glickert expressed his sincere thanks to Tom Sullivan who comes over to his mother's house every day and placed her newspaper by the door.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that growing up in U City he remembers Fair in the Square, which was held on Delmar, largely because of its component of diversity.  So last week's Fair U City took him back to those days when this community was truly diverse and receptive.  He stated that his hope is that next year people will embrace the fair rather than boycotting it, because it is time for this community to start rallying around each other and support the common good.  
Councilmember Crow expressed the following disappointments with tonight's meeting: 

· That the majority of Council passed a budget that cuts funding for public safety, while adding money to the City Manager's budget, the Chamber of Commerce and travel for City Council. 

· That members of Council now want to initiate a community engagement process to discuss the public's views on bond issues

· That he was denied the opportunity to ask questions of the Fire Chief and that the same standards are not applied to every member of Council.
· That when anyone disagrees with the Mayor her information is deemed appropriate and everyone else's information is deemed as misinformation   
Councilmember Kraft stated that he wanted to speak about two legends; Elsie Glickert and Leo Drey.  He stated that when he talked to Ms. Glickert this week he learned that she was present on the opening day for the Heman Park Pool and the line to get in extended all the way to Olive.  He stated that the Current River is here today because of contributions made by Leo Drey
Councilmember Carr stated that she, along with others, offered the City a chance to address the issue of needed street repairs, which was rejected.  Her question is how are those members of Council who voted against her proposal going to explain to residents why their streets are not going to be repaired?   
Councilmember Jennings stated that one of his professors told him that politics is the way you hide your claws, and it appears as though Councilmember Carr has some very sharp claws.  He stated that her appealing words are effective at creating division, but he would like to see them used to unite instead. He urged Council to put the past behind, start negotiating about 
transfers, bond issues or maybe nothing at all, but whatever is done, his hope is that they simply get it right this time.

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:

· The Starlight Concert Series starts tonight at Heman Park and will continue each Monday night throughout the summer.  (Two concerts will be held on Saturday evenings)

· The U City Summer Band Concerts start this Tuesday in the U City Loop at 7 p.m. in the Market in the Loop area
· On Saturday morning, June 13th, the Adopt-A-Block Program will be conducted for the 6500 block of Etzel.  All volunteers interested in helping residents on this block are encouraged to attend.  For more information please contact the Department of Community Development.
· Trolley construction will begin in the Loop on Monday, June 15th.

Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 8:53 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm, 
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC                                             

[image: image1.emf]

[image: image2.emf]

[image: image3.emf]

[image: image4.emf]

[image: image5.emf]

[image: image6.emf]

[image: image7.emf]

[image: image8.emf]

[image: image9.emf]

[image: image10.emf]

[image: image11.emf]

[image: image12.emf]

[image: image13.emf]

[image: image14.emf]

[image: image15.emf]

[image: image16.emf]

[image: image17.emf]

[image: image18.emf]

[image: image19.emf]

[image: image20.emf]

[image: image21.emf]

[image: image22.emf]

[image: image23.emf]

[image: image24.emf]

[image: image25.emf]

[image: image26.emf]

[image: image27.emf]

[image: image28.emf]
6

